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BEFORE THE
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION
,..._______.____.-____X
In the Matter of: :
POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGE . Docket No. R2000-1
P T e TN

The

Third Floor Hearing Room
Postal Rate Commission
1333 H Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C 20268

Volume XVI
Tuesday, May 2, 2000

above-entitled matter came on for hearing,

pursuant to notice, at 9:33 a.m.

BEFORE :

HON.
HON .
HON .
HON.
HON .

EDWARD J.GEILMAN, CHAIRMAN
GEORGE A. OMAS, VICE CHAIRMAN
W.H. "TREY" LeBLANC, COMMISSIONER
DANA B. "DANNY" COVINGTON, COMMISSIONER
RUTH GOLDWAY, COMMISSIOMER

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014

Washington, D.C. 20036
{202) 842-0034
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APPEARANCES:
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On behalf of the National Association of Letter

Carriers, AFL-CIO:
KEITH SECULAR, ESQ.
Cohen, Weiss & Simon
330 W. 42nd Street
New York, NY 10036

On behalf of the Newspaper Association of America:

ROBERT J. BRINKMANN, ESQ.
Newspaper Association of America
429 14th Street, NW

Washington, DC 20045

WILLIAM B. BAKER, ESQ.

Wiley, Rein & Fielding

1776 K Street, NW, Suite 1100
Washington, DC 20006

On behalf of the National Association of Presort

Mailers:

HENRY A. HART, ESQ.

Reed, Smith, Shaw & McClay, LLP
1301 L Street, NW

East Tower, Suite 1100
Washington, DC 20005

On behalf of the Classroom Publishers Association:

STEPHEN F. OWEN, JR., ESQ.
5335 Wisconsin Avenue, NW
Suite 920

Washington, DC 20015

On behalf of OCA-PRC:

KENNETH E. RICHARDSCN, ESQ.
EMMETT RAND COSTICH, ESQ.
SHELLEY S. DREIFUSS, ESQ.

TED P. GERARDEN, DIRECTOR
Office of the Consumer Advocate
Public Rate Commission

1333 H Street, NW

Washington, DC 20005

On behalf of Hallmark Cards, Incorporated:

DAVID F. STOVER, ESQ.
SHELDON BIERMAN, ESQ.
2870 S. Columbus Street, Suite 1B
Arlington, VA 22206

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014

Washington, D.C. 20036
(202} 842-0034



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

ADPPEARANCES: {continued)

On behalf of ADVO, Incorporated; and the

Saturation Mail
JOHN M. BURZIO,

Coalition:
ESQ.

THOMAS W. McLAUGHLIN, ESQ.
Burzio & McLaughlin
1054 31st Street, NW, Suite 540

Washington, DC

20007
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On behalf of the American Postal Workers Union,

AFL-CIO:
SUSAN L. CATLER,

ESQ.

O'Donnell, Schwartz & Anderson, P.C.
1300 L Street, NW, Suite 1200

Washington, DC

On behalf of the American Bankers Association:

20005

IRVING D. WARDEN, ESQ.
1120 Connecticut Avenue, NW

Washington, DC

20036

On behalf of the Amazon.com:
WILLIAM B. BAKER, ESQ.

Wiley, Rein & Fielding

1776 K Street, NW, Suite 1100

Washington, DC

On behalf of the Association of ZAmerican

Publishers:

20006

MARK PELESH, ESQ.

JOHN PRZYPYSZNY,
Drinker, Biddle

ESQ.
& Reath, LLP

1500 K Street, NW, Suite 1100

Washington, DC

20005

On behalf of the Alliance of Nonprofit Mailers;
American Library Association:
DAVID M. LEVY, ESQ.
CHRISTOPHER T. SHENK, ESQ.

Sidley & Austin
1722 Eye Street,
Washington, DC

NW
20006

On behalf of the McGraw-Hill Companies,

Incorporated:

TIMOTHY W. BERGIN, ESQ.

Squire, Sanders
P.O. Box 407
Washington, DC

& Dempsey, LLP

20044

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters
1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014
Washington, D.C. 20036

(202)

842-~0034
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APPEARANCES: (continued)

On behalf of the American Business Presg:
DAVID STRAUS, ESQ.

MERCIA ARNOLD, ESQ.

Thompson, Ccburn

700 1l4th Street, NW, Suite 900
Washington, DC 20005

On behalf of the Florida Gift Fruit Shippers
Association:

MAXWELL W. WELLS, JR., ESQ.

Maxwell W. Wells, Jr., PA

14 E. Washington Street, Suite 600

Orlando, FL 32802

On behalf of the Association for Postal Commerce;
Pitney-Bowes and the Recording Industry
Association; R.R. Donnelly & Sons Company:

IAN D. VOLNER, ESQ.

FRANK WIGGINS, ESQ.

HEATHER McDOWELL, ESQ.

Venable, Baetjer, Howard & Civiletti

1201 New York Avenue

Washington, D.C. 20005

On behalf of the Direct Marketing Association:
DAaNA T. ACKERLY, ESQ.

Covington & Burling

1201 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW

Washington, D.C. 20004

On behalf of Time Warner, Inc.:
JOHN M. BURZIO, ESQ.

TIMOTHY L. KEEGAN, ESQ.

Burzio & McLaughlin

1054 31st Street, NW, Suite 540
Washington, DC 20007

On behalf of ValPak Direct Marketing Systems,
Inc.; ValPak Dealers Association, Inc.; Carol
Wright Promotions, Inc.; Association of Priority
Mail Users, Inc.; District Photo, Inc.; Cox
Sampling; and Mystic Color Lab:

WILLIAM J. OLSON, ESQ.

JOHN S. MILES, ESQ.

William J. Olson, PC

8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 1070

McLean, VA 22102

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014

Washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 842-0034
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APPEARANCES: {continued)

On behalf of the United Parcel Service:
JOHN E. McKEEVER, ESQ.

Piper, Marbury, Rudnick & Wolfe, LLP
3400 Two Logan Sdquare

18th & Arch Streets

Philadelphia, PA 19103

Cn behalf of the Dow Jones & Company, Inc.:
MICHAEL F. McBRIDE, ESQ.

BRUCE W. NEELY, ESQ.

JOSEPH FAGAN, ESQ.

LeBoeuf, Lamb, Greene & MaCrae, LLP

1875 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1200
Washington, DC 20009

On behalf of the Parcel Shippers Association; and
E-Stamp Corporation:

TIMOTHY J. MAY, ESQ.

Patton Beggs, LLP

2550 M Street, NW

Washington, D.C. 20037

On behalf of Stamps.com:

DAVID P. HENDEL, ESQ.

Wickwire Gavin, P.C.

8100 Boone Boulevard, Suite 700
Vienna, VA 22182

On behalf cof the National Newspaper Association;
and the Professiocnal Football Publication
Association:

TONDA F. RUSH, ESQ.

King & Ballow

6054 N. 21st Street

Arlington, VA 22205

On behalf of Key Span Energy; Long Island Power
Authority; and Major Mailers Association:
MICHAEL W. HALL, ESQ.

34693 Bloomfield Avenue

Round Hill, VA 20141

On behalf of the Mail Advertising Services
Legsociation International; and Smart Mail, Inc.:
GRAEME W. BUSH, ESQ.

Zuckerman, Spader, Goldstein, Taylor & Kolken, LLP
1201 Connecticut Avenue, NW

Washington, DC 20036

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014

Washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 842-0034
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APPEARANCES: (continued)
On behalf of the Coalition for Religious Press
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Associations:

JCHN STAPERT, ESQ.
1215 17th Street, NW
Washington, D.C. 20036

STEPHEN FELDMAN, ESQ.

Law Offices of Stephen M. Feldman
601 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Building SJE 900

Washington, D.C. 20004

On behalf of the Magazine Publishers of America:

JAMES CREGAN, ESQ.

ANNE NOBLE, ESQ.

Magazine Publishers of America
Suite 610

1211 Connecticut Avenue, NW
Washington, D.C. 20036

On behalf of the Mail Order Association of
America:

DAVID TODD, ESQ.

Patton Boggs L.L.P

2550 M Street, NW

Washingteon, D.C.

On behalf of Continuity Shippers Association:

LAARON C. HOROWITZ, ESQ.
Cosmetique

200 Corporate Woods Parkway
Vernon Hills, Illinois 60061

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014

Washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 842-0034
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6649
PROCEEDINGS
[9:33 a.m.]
CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Good morning. Today we
continue our hearings to receive testimony of Postal Service
witnesses in support of Docket R2000-1. Initially,
Witnesses Baron, Raymond and Harahush were scheduled to
appear today, however, Witnesses Baron and Raymond have been
rescheduled for next Tuesday, May the 9th.
Does any participant have a procedural matter to
raise this wmorning?
[No response.]
CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, would you like to
introduce your witnessg?
MR. COOPER: The Postal Service calls Thomas W.
Harahush to the stand.
Whereupon,
THOMAS W. HARAHUSH,
a witness, having been called for examination and, having

been firgt duly sworn, was examined and testified as

follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. COOPER:
Q Mr. Harahush, I am handing you two copies of a

document entitled "Direct Testimony of Thomas W. Harahush on

Behalf of United States Postal Service," designated

ANN RILEY & ASSQOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters
1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014
Washington, D,C. 20036
(202) 842-0034
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USPS-T-3. Are you famili

oo P O

Q

Yes.
So you are fami
Yes.
Was it prepared
Yes.

If you were to

6650

ar with that document?

liar with that document?

by vou?

be giving testimony corally today,

is that the testimony that you would give?

A

Yeg,.

MR. COOPER: Mr.

Chairman, I move that this

testimony be admitted into the evidentiary record.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: 1Is there any objection?

[No response.]

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, I will direct

counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the

direct testimony of Witness Harahush. The testimony will be

received into evidence, b

ut, ag is our practice, not

transcribed into the record.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMA

[Direct Testimony of Thomas W.
Harahush, USPS-T-3, was recelved
into evidence.]

N: Mr. Cooper, 1s this witness

sponsoring any Category 2 Library References?

MR. COOPER: No

ne that I know of.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hopefully that won't become a

ANN RILEY &
Court

ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Reporters

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014
Washington, D.C. 20036

(202)

842-0034
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6651
problem later on. I know he has referred to a number of
them.

MR. COOPER: I checked.

CHATIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Harahush, I believe you
have had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated
written cross-examination that was made available to you
just a little while ago. If those questions were asked of
you today, would your answers be the same as those you
previously provided in writing?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I will note that a
revised response to UPS Number 2 was filed today and that
revised response is in the packet.

CHATIRMAN GLEIMAN: Counsel, thank you. If you
would please provide two coples of the updated designated
written cross-examination of Witness Harahush to the
reporter, I will direct that the material be received into
evidence and transcribed into the record.

[Designation of Written
Cross-Examination of Thomas W.
Harahush, USPS-T-3, was received
into evidence and transcribed into

the record.]

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters
1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014
Washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 842-0034
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BEFORE THE
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 2000 Docket No. R2000-1

DESIGNATION OF WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE
WITNESS THOMAS W. HARAHUSH

(USPS-T-3)
Party interrogatories
Advo, Inc. ADVO/USPS-T3-10, 12, 14-16
Magazine Publishers of America ADVOIUSPS-T3:10, 12, 14-18
United Parcel Service MPA/USPS-T12-7 redirected to T3
UPS/MJSPS-T3-2

Respectfully subm:tted

Ma Jret P. Crenshaw

Secretary



INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF
UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE
WITNESS THOMAS W. HARAHUSH (T-3)
DESIGNATED AS WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION

Interrogatory:
ADVO/USPS-T3-10

ADVO/USPS-T3-12
ADVO/USPS-T3-14
ADVO/USPS-T3-15
ADVO/USPS-T3-16
MPA/USPS-T12-7 redirected to T3
UPS/USPS-T3-2

Designating Parties:
Advo, MPA

Advo, MPA

Advo, MPA

Advo, MPA

Advo, MPA

UPs

UPS

6653
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO INC.

ADVO/USPS-T3-10. For each year, from FY1987 through FY1997, please provide for
the USPS system of city carrier letter routes:
(a) The estimated total annual number of actual and possible stops by stop type.
(b) The estimated'total annual number of actual and possible deliveries by stop type.
(¢) . The average possible stops coverage figure by stop type.
(d) The average possible deliveries coverage figure by stop type.
RESPONSE:
(a) See attached sheets for FY 1993, 1995, 1996, and 1997, the requested data that is
currently available.
(b) The data are not available.
(c) The following data are available for SDR, MDR, and BAM staop types.
FY Coverage Level

SDR MDR BAM

1988 0919 0973 0.911
1989 0.927 0.9%9 0.919
1993 0.924 0977 0.915
1995 0.933 0.971 0.920
1996 * 0.921 0.961 0.904
1997 0.923 0.969 0.894

{d) The data are not available.

' In R-97, coverages were computed individually by route type.

R2000-1
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Bus Foot Bus Mot Res Foot Res PAL Res Curb MixFoot Mix P&L Mix Curb
6,016 1,019,306 7,505,954 3,325 5683
1,178 217,054 637,748

Attachment to ADVO/USPS-T3-10{a)
1993 A SDR Pos 9,852
1993 A MDR Pos 9027
1993 A BAM Pos 48,355
1993 A SDR Act 10,8617
1993 A MDR Act 1,007
1893 A BAM Act 51,353

43,080

120,725 605,147

144,993
154,930

6,919 1,161,048 8,087,835 3,565,098
1,178 225707 648,575

45,472

134,850 681,808

146,032
168,802

15,326
8,489
14,413
17,091
8,001
15,838

233,748
24,825
184,325
249,984
25,181
207,827

40,734
627
18,769
42,614
684
23,756



Bus Foot Bus Mot Res Fooct Res PAL Res Curb Mix Foot

Attachment to ADVO/USPS-T3-10(a)
1965 A SDRPos 10202
1995 A MDR Pos 1043
1995 A BAMPos 84200
1985 A SDR Act 10282
1995 A MDR Act 1043
1095 A BAMAct 81807

24503
1475
54254
24503
1475
51524

1167958
245185
131533

1051923
229514
115579

8125487
858160
664342

7574434
848239
810855

3469724
148584
138614

3282300
148243
127803

17025
10129
22455
15604

9702
21174

6656

Mix P&L Mix Curd

280272
28740
235410
272364
28252
218818

39175
1220
23859
38626
1220
1071




Attachment to ADVO/USPS-T3-10(a)
Bus Foot Bus Mot

1896 A
1896 A
1996 A
1996 A
1996 A
1886 A

SDR Pos
MDR Pos
BAM Pos
SDR Act
MDR Act
8AM Act

718
1718
65845
7358
1684
61196

31136
2701
51972
28311
2666
47457

6657

Res Foot Res PSL Res Curb MixFoot MixP&L Mix Curb

1181321
245531
114406

1039881
220307
100318

8283510
624547
864575

7640996
611814
507841

3408768
141891
143946

3267941
140171
132567

14787
10758
19638
12778
10180
18495

317247
24682
229565
201875
24203
211016

43876
1820
24065
42123
1818
19224



Attachment to ADVOUSPS-T3-10(a) R
Bus Foot Bus Mot Res Foot Res P&L Res Curb Mix Foot Mix PAL  Mix Curb

1997 A
1997 A
1987 A
1857 A
1907 A
1897 A

SDR Pos
MDR Pos
BAM Pos
SDR Act

MDR Act

BAM Act

T2
1502
40703
8539
1428
37449

45005
2027
1268635
40095
2863
110573

1154645
202538
157500

1062445
185314
138933

TO24T10 4880896
529796 380879
649364 395818

7298278 4505876
515710 368450
583208 354935

4722
1274
8958
4059
121
8256

67893
6343
29275
59737
5903
25695

6658

18062
1130
5847

17382
1130
5345



RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO INC.

ADVQ/USPS-T3-12. For each Route Type (in witness Meehan's Cost Segment 7
Worksheets) for the base year, please provide (in Excsl spreadsheet if possible)
volume information, by shape and subclass, number of possible stops, number of

possible deliveries, and number of actual stops for Business and Mixed stops that are:

(a) Single Delivery Business

(b) Muitipie Delivery Business

(c) Mixed Business and Residential

(d) Of the sums for (a) through (c) do not match the totals in witness Meshan's
warkpapers, please explain why and provide a reconciliation, if necessary.

RESPONSE:
Refer to USPS-LR-I-265, which will be filed shortly.

R2000-1
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO INC.

ADVO/USPS-T3-14. The City Carrier Cost System (CCS) is used to estimate the

number of possible and actuat stops for Single Delivery Residential, Multiple Delivery

Residential, and Business and Mixed for each of the eight city letter carrier route types.

(a) For each stop type for each of the eight route types, pfease provide (i) the base
year 1998 annual number of possible and actual stops estimates and (ii) their
standard deviations, confidence intervals, and coefficients of variation.

(b) For each delivery type for each of the eight route types, please provide (i) the base
year 1998 annual number of possible and actual deliveries estimates and (ii) their
standard deviations, confidence intervals, and coefficients of variation.

RESPONSE:

See attached sheet,

R2000-1




Attachment to ADVOASPS-T3-14

POSSIBLE

BUS FOOT BUSMOT RESFOOT RESPSL

SNGL DEL RES 2,828
MULT DEL RES 5682
BUS & MIXED 37,510
BUS FOOT
SNGL DEL RES 1/ 2,181
MULT DEL RES 582
BUS & MIXED 33,590
BUS FOOT
SNGL DEL RES 2,628
MULT DEL RES 7.722
BUS & MIXED 62,760
BUS FOOT
SNGL DEL RES ¥/ 2,181
MULT DEL RES 6,812
BUS & MIXED 36,677

1/ For Single Delivery Residential, Actual Deliveries is equel to Actual Stops

208,324
3883
115,846

BUS MOT
26,064
3,621
106,481

Bus MOT
20324
34,961

154,921

BUS MOT
26,084
26,767

139,358

862,628
205,583
145,527

7,740,620
§50,802
654,821

ACTUAL

RES P&L

7,183,643
543,014
587,344

RES FOOT
780,779
200,558
126,364

POSSIBLE
RES P&L
7,740,820
3,944,173

814,824

RES FOOT
862,828
1.432,328
181,226

ACTUAL
RES P&L
7,183,643
3,288,706
669,778

RES FOOT
780,770
1,245,556
158,584

8TOPS
RES CURE MIXFOOT
5,033,017 12,880
403,124 1,806
445530 4,983

STOPS
RESCURB MIXFOOT

4,708,690 11,516
303,279 1,680
402,163 4,130

DELIVERIES
RES CURB MIX FOOT

5,033,017 12,880

3,611,380 10,032
556,227 6,606

DELIVERIES
RES CURB MIX FOOT

4,708,680 11,516
2,780,188 8,968
486,175 5,833

MX PEL
62,807
5715
16,440

MIX P&L
58,857
5,653
17,316

MiX P&L
62,807
46,257
22815

MIX P&L
56,857
40,791
20,003

6661

MIX CURB
30,448
1,548
9,649

MIX CURB
28,845
1.486
8,528

MIX CURB
30,449
16,049
12,302

MIX CURB
28,845
11,603
10,544
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RES#ONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARARUSH 7O
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO INC.

ADVO/USPS-T3-15. For each route type (in witness Meehan's Cost Segment 7
Worksheets) for the base year, please provide (in Excel spreadsheet format if possible)
numbers of possible stops and possible deliveries for Multiple Delivery Residential
stops that are:

(a) NDCBUs and jocked Curbline Centralized Receptacles

(b) Delivery/Postal Centers

(c) Office/Apartment Building Mail Receptacies, front- or rear-loaded

(d) Curbline Boxes that are not locked with a key, if any

(e) Muiti-family House or Other Receptacles

i the sums for (a) through (e) do not match the totals in witness Meehan’s workpapers,
please explain why and provide a reconciliation, if necessary.

RESPONSE:

See attached sheet.

R2000-1




NDCBU
DEL CTR
OFCIAPT
CURBLIN
MULTIFM
TOTAL

NOCBUY
DELCTR
OFC/APT
CURBLIN
MULTIFM
TOTAL

Aftachment t0 ADVO/USPS-T3-15
POSSIBLE
BUS FOOT BUSMOT RESFT
269 7416
rif 442
. 201 83,981
266 832
192 1,037 112812
581 3,683 20555
POSSIBLE
BUS FCOT BUSMOT RESFT
7.582 75,414
2,458 4.933
4,365 208 1040770
2711 A
889 2,643 307 487
TR 34982 143232

RES P&L
54,169
2,245
218,674
18,902
187,002
559,882

RES PL
781,250

STOPS

RES CRB
120,738
2194
133,385
85,605
52,960
403,122

DELIVERIES
RES CRS
1,556,182
29,263
1,618,557
242,801
152,578
3611379

6663

MIXFOOT MIXPEL MIXCURB TOTAL

1,620
€2
124
1,808

¥is

4,138
82
742
5715

WX FOOT WX PAL

8,070
arz
994

10,033

10,862

3382
124
2,050
45,258

06

820
n7
304
1,547

202,673
4908
502,769
106,308
385273
1,181,829

MIX CURB TOTAL

4343

8,877
698
1,034
16,050

2,417,473
79,089
5,274,545
318712
1,013,072
8,102,902
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO INC.

ADVO/USPS-T3-16. As used in the City Carrier Cost System, please provide a

definition/description of the following:

(a) Delivery/Postal Centers {e.g., what proportion of the time does a carrier just drop
off mail to such centers as opposed to casing it.).

(b) Muttipie Delivery Residential Curbline Boxes.

(c) Multiple Delivery Residential Other Receptacles.

RESPONSE:

{(a) Delivery/Postal Centers — Shelter units consisting of groups of receptacles
mounted in a freestanding structure. They are normally used in areas of
townhouses, semidetatched homes, mobile home parks and apartment complexes.

(b) Muttiple Delivery Residential Curbline Boxes — Groups of rural mail reoepta;les
located at the curbline, with delivery made by carriers from their vehicles.

(c) Muitiple Delivery Residential Other Receptacles — Situations in which delivery is to
more than one mail receptacle at one stop. For example, delivery to multifamily
dwellings where a group or groups of mail receptacles are located so that all may
be served during a single stop is classified as other. (Some mail receptacle
arrangements may include more than one possible stop as well as several possible
deliveries.) Examples of other include;

1) Two groups of boxes ona right-angle corner so that the carrier can deliver to al!
boxes in one stop.
2) Boxes on either side of a narrow hall or porch so that a carrier can deliver to all

boxes without stopping more than once.

3) Renta! post office box arrangements.
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORY OF THE MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA REDIRECTED FROM
WITNESS BARON

MPA/USPS-T12-7, Pleass confirm that ALDRAN.HQ059T01.CI'I'Y.PQ4FY97 contains a
listing of all city carrier routes in the USPS system as the end of PQ 4 1997. Ifthisis
incorrect, please explain what the file does contain.

RESPONSE:

No. The file ALDRAN.HQO59TO01.CITY.PQ4FY97 was craatéd about six weeks before
the end of PQ 4. It coritains all city carrier letter routes in the USPS system at the time
the file was created. It also includes some phantom routes, PO Boxes, uniques (a five
digit ZIP Code for one customer), and military routes. it excludes parcel post routes,

collection routes, and relay routes.



RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORY OF UPS

Revised May 1, 2000

UPS/USPS-T3-2. Confirm that the City Carrier System (“CCS”) data for City Carrier
Routes (CCR) can be used to estimate the number of parcels by class/subclass of mail.
For example, the CCS data for CCR could be used to determine the number of
Standard A parcels as opposed to Standard B parcels.

(a) If confirmed, provide a table using CCS data for CCR that shows the distribution
of parcels by class and subclass for all stop types. Provide the files and programs that
you use to perform this calculation. If the files have already been provided, cite the
specific references and files to be used.

RESPONSE:

Confirmed.

Library Reference USPS-LR-I-300, City Carrier Volumes FY 1998 contains the table
requested above. The fields in USPS-LR-I-300 can be read using Layout 010 in
Library Reference USPS-LR-I-16, City Carrier Cost System(CCCS) Statistical and

Computer Documentation (Source Code and Data on CD-ROM).

The CD-ROM of Library Reference USPS-LR-1-16 includes the Z-file for FY 1988. The

Z-file is a SAS file that includes all CCS data by stop. The fields of the Z-file are

documented in Layout 008 of USPS-LR-I-16. Using SAS programming, the Z-file can

be utilized to produce any of the estimates specified in (a) above. Modifications to
program ALDRAN.FY1998.PARMLIB(ALD695K1), which is included in USPS-LR-1-322,
can be used to create annual estimates. As the ALD695K1 program uses the City PQ

Total file (layout 009 of USPS-LR-I-16) as the input files and the Z file already has the

R2000-1
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS HARAHUSH TO
INTERROGATORY OF UPS

stop type {compare layouts 008 and 009), initial code pertaining to the formation of stop

type is unnecessary when using the Z-file as an input to ALD695K1

R2000-1
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any additional
designated written cross-examination for the witness?

[No response.]

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to oral
cross-examination. One party has requested oral
cross-examination, United Parcel Service. Does anyone else
wish to c¢ross the witness?

[No response.]

CHATIRMAN GLEIMAN: TIf not, Mr. McKeever, you may
begin when you and counsel and the witness are ready.

MR. McKEEVER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CRCSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR, McKEEVER:

Q Good morning, Mr. Harahush. My name is John
McKeever for United Parcel Service. Mr. Harahush, could you
tell me the nature of the revision to your interrogatory
response that was filed today?

A I changed the name of a program that I originally
had in that interrogatory. You will see it used to be
AILD695KP, it is now ALD695K1. And I have supplied that
program as a Library Reference.

Q Thank you. Mr. Harahush, in Library Reference
300, you have a file that contains the number of pieces by
shape and by c¢lass and subclass of mail for each type of

stop, single delivery residential, business and mixed, and
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multi-delivery residential, is that correct?

A That's correct. Yes.

Q Now, are those data for regular city carrier
letter routes only?

A They are letter routes.

Q So that data does not include data for special
purpose routes?

A Those are the frame from which we sample our
routes. It does not include like combination routes, Parcel
Post routes. It is letter routes as we define them.

0 And as you have just indicated, that does not
include data for special purpose routes, is that correct?

A I am not sure I understand what you mean by
special purpose. In my MPA interrogatory I went over the
types of things that we remove from our frame file. &And if

I can just refer to that.

Q Which interrogatory are you referring to now?
A This is MPA/USPS-T-12-7.

Q Okay.

A It was redirected from Baron. I say the file

ALDRAN .HQO58TQL1.CITY.PQ4FY97, that is our frame file from
which we sampled the routes. It was created about six weeks
before the end of PQ4. It contains all city carrier letter
routes in the USPS system at the time the file was created.

It also includes some phantom routes, PO Roxesg, unigues, and
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military routes, which we later exclude in our processing.
It excludes Parcel Post routes, collection routes and relay
routes.

Q Do you know if those three types of routes, Parcel
Post routes, collection routes and relay routes are part of

what is called special purpose routes?

A I really don't know that.

o) You're not really sure what special purpose routes
means?

A I'm not 100 percent sure what special purpose

routes means.

Q Okay. Would you expect the distribution of pieces
by class and subclass to be similar for Parcel Post routes
as it is in the case of city carrier, regular letter routes?

yiy We don't include Parcel Post routeg in our sample.
It's not a part of our frame, so I'm not familiar with the
distribution of mail in Parcel Post routes.

Q So you don't feel like you're able to answer the
guestion one way or the other?

A I can't answer questions about the types of mail
on Parcel Post routes; no, I can't.

Q You do know that there is a type of route called
Exclusive Parcel Post Route?

A Yes.

Q And are they among the Parcel Post routes that you

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.
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are referring to in your answer to MPA-T-12-7, when you

indicate that Parcel Post routes were excluded from the

sample?
A Yes.
Q Now, in the data collection for the city carrier

regular letter routes, can you tell me how a parcel is
defined?

A I sure can. 1I'd like to refer to my data
collection manual.

Q Sure.

A That's my -- we have it in library reference.

Well, it's really quite simple. 1In city carrier,
the shape of mail is dependent upon the case in which the
carrier places that piece of mail.

So if the carrier places it in a letter case, it
is a letter; if the carrier places the piece of mail in a
flat case, it is a flat; and all remainder is a parcel.

Q Okay, so that -- using that definition then, or
that criterion, that does not match up with the definition
of a parcel that is contained in the Domestic Mail Manual;
does it? That's if you know.

A I know what you're talking about. If you're
talking about C050 in the Domestic Mail Manual?

0 I think that's the correct reference, but if you

have it with you, you might want to refer to it to be sure.
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A It's possible that a carrier could put defined as
a letter in a flat case.

Q In which cage, in the city carrier study, it would
be counted as a flat and not a letter?

B That's correct.

0 Okay. ©Now, if a parcel-shaped item, as defined in
the Domestic Mail Manual, was small enough to be cased in
the flat case, that does happen; doesn't it; do you know?

A I've never seen it happen. It's possible that it
could happen.

Q Okay, now, if that happened, if an item that was
-- that met the definition of the a parcel in the Domestic
Mail Manual was cased in the flat case in the city carrier
cost study, that was counted as a flat; is that correct?

A If it's cased in the flat case, it's a flat.

0 Okay. Now, there are First Class mail parcels; is

that correct?

A Yes.

Q And there are also Standard A parcels?

A That's correct.

Q And in either cage, whether the item was counted

as a flat or a parcel, would depend on whether it was cased
in the flat case or was part of that residual that wasn't
cased either in the letter case or the flat case; isg that

correct?
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A I'm sorry, I --
Q It was a long question. Let me try it again.
Whether we're talking about First Class parcels or
Standard A parcels, a particular piece, as we have
indicated, would be counted as a flat if it were cased in
the flat case, even if it met the definition of a parcel in
the Domestic Mall Manual; is that correct?
Yy That's correct, but let me just explain that: For

that to happen, you'd have to have a very, very narrow

parcel, and it's -- let me just go back to the.
Yes.
Q Okay, 1e that the definition, the Domestic Mail

Manual definiticn of a parcel that you're referring to?

A Yes.
Q And could you tell us what those dimensionsg are?
A Height minimum is three inches, maximum 17;

length, minimum six inches, maximum 34; thickness, minimum,
a quarter inch, maximum 17. These are machineable parcels.
Weight, six or eight ounces; thirty-five pounds.

Q So as long as it's over a quarter inch in that
last dimension, it would be a parcel under the Domestic Mail
Manual; is that correct?

A Yes.

Q Do you know the dimensions of a separation in a

flat case?
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iy No, I don't.

Q Okay. &Am I correct that pieces that are loaded in
hampers, that is, not in the letter case and not in the flat
case, but rather in a hamper at the carrier station, rather
than being cased, are the all counted as parcelg; I take it?

A If they weren't cased in the letter case or the
flat case, then they're counted as a parcel.

Q Okay, thank you. Now, can you confirm for me that
in Fiscal Year 1998, the number of pieces by class of mail
for the shape, parcels, is an estimate of the total number
of parcels delivered by c¢ity carriers on regular letter

routes for that year?

(Pause.]
0 Do you want me to do it again?
A Yes.
Q Okay. I am asking if you would agree that the

number of pieces by class of mail, for the shape parcels, is
an egtimate of the total number of parcels delivered by city
carriers on regular letter routeg in fiscal year 19987

A Yes.

Q Mr. Harahush, are you familiar with the term
"small parcels and rolls"?

iy I remember that term.

Q Well, I take it from your answer that you are

probably not in a position to give me a definition of it, is
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that correct?
A I definitely can't.
Q Do you know if, in your study, small parcels and
rolls were counted as parcels or as flats?
A It depends where they are cased.
MR. McKEEVER: That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.
Oh, excuse me, I do have one more question, Mr. Chairman, I
apologize.
BY MR. McKEEVER:
0 Mr. Harahush, at the end of your testimony, you
reproduced two tables with respect to rural carrier street

cost data. Tables 5 and 6, I think they are.

A Rural carrier street costs?

Q That is what it says.

A Let me just look.

0 Page 19 of your testimony is Table 5.
).y That is what I put there.

Q Now, Table 5 ig called "Letters, Rural Carrier
Street Costs, FY 1998, Proportions of Mail Volume Used for
Cost Distributions," and Table 6 is entitled "Flats, Rural
Carrier Street Costs, FY 1998, Proportions of Mail Volume
Used for Cost Distributions." Unlike in the case of your
tables for the city carrier costs, you do not include a
table for parcels similar to Tables 5 and 6.

A That's correct.
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Is there a reason for that?
A Historically, we have never produced that table.
MR. McKEEVER: That was one question, Mr.
Chairman. I believe I have one more.
BY MR. McKEEVER:
Can you produce that table, and would you deo so?
A Yes.
CHATRMAN GLEIMAN: Seven day rule?
MR. COOPER: Well, I will note that it requires
the calculation of confidence limits and that can be a
tricky statistical process, but we will attempt to do it in
seven. If we can't, we will give you a status report.
CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you.
MR. McCKEEVER: That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I take the last few inquiries
you made as one question, one multi-part question.
MR. McKEEVER: Well, Mr. Chairman, if I count it
right, there really were only two quesgtiong. I made a
number of statements and Mr. Harahush asked a question and
made some comments, but there were no gquestion marks until I
asked him is there some reason why he didn't produce it.
CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You still have a way to go to
catch up with'one of your colleagues in the Postal bar, who,
as I recall, in the last case had one question with, as it

turned out, about 37 parts to it.
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MR. McKEEVER: A lot of semicolons and commas.

CHATIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any follow-up?

{(No response.]

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that moves us to
questiong from the bench. Are there questions from the
bench? Commissiconer LeBlanc.

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Harahush, just a
follow-up on what Mr. McKeever was asking you about the DMM
versus the actual casing and the sorting of parcels,
letters, flats and so forth. Am I to understand then that
the DMM, in effect, is second nature maybe to what is done
at the casing table? Is that a way of saying it? I am not
trying to put words in your mouth, but in your conversation
with Mr. McKeever, you were talking about, in effect, the
casgsing takes priority, so it is not the DMM.

THE WITNESS: The carrier cases are specific
heights, and for a flat to go into a letter case, for
example, a carrier would have to fold it, you know, and put
it in. I just don't have -- I just don't know the exact
dimensions of the flat and letter cases, but --

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Let me try to reword it for
you another way. In Ms. Daniel's testimony at USPS-T-28,
page 23, lines 11 through 14, states, and I guote, "Volumes
by shape recorded in the city carrier cogt system can be

bagsed on where mail is physically cased instead of its DMM
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shape. Using CCS volumes can overstate true volume of DMM
defined letters delivered by city carriers.™”

Now, I am just trying to get a clarification on
what you were talking about with Mr. McKeever versus the
DMM .

THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So, do you agree with that
statement or not?

THE WITNESS: Reading right out of our data
collection manual, record the mail as it has been cased.

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Even if it differs from the
DMM?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much.

No more questions, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Commissioner Goldway.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So, the case dimensions are
the same throughout the system, in every sorting center?

THE WITNESS: I don't know.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Have you done a comparison
-- I suppose I could get this -- but of the volume of
letters, flatg, and parcels, as it's broken down in your
study, versus what the total RPW volumes are, to see what
the differences might be?

THE WITNESS: Well, RPW has mail volumes for all
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-- well, as I understand RPW, it has mail volumes for all
types of --

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: All mail, right. But it
breaks it down by subclass.

THE WITNESS: Yes, it does.

COMMISSICNER GOLDWAY: And I'm just wondering what
the relative proportions are for your study versus RPW, so
that when costs are apportioned, the proportions are
correct.

$o, have you compared the two, the volumes as you
break them down, versus the volumes that are done for the
system as a whole?

THE WITNESS: As a matter of looking at our data
every -- you know, whenever we produce our estimates, we

make comparisons to RPW on proportions. We don't look at

volumes because the volumes are -- RPW are all types of
routes where -- but we do look at proportions of mail in --
COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So you look at -- you know,

you locok at your studies and you say 30 percent are flats
and 60 percent are letters -- I'm just making this up -- and
ten percent are parcels.

And then you look at RPW and they say some
different proportions? Do you have anything that you could
provide to the Commission that gives us some comparison of

the percentages as you find them in your study, compared to
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what we find them in the RPW counts?

THE WITNESS: There are RPW reports generated on
an annual basis, on a quarterly basis.

MR. COOPER: Commissioner Goldway, I believe the
data is available, but we can create a summary sheet that
sets out the comparison you're locking for.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: I think that would be wvery
useful and I would appreciate that, because it does address
this concern about whether letters are overstated.

MR. COOPER: Okay.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: The other guestion I had
wag that it seems that, just anecdotally, if it's up to the
carrier to sort, then a particularly heavy magazine, let's
say, could be included with parcels?

THE WITNESS: That's possible.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Or a small parcel could be
included with a letter?

THE WITNESS: That's also possible; it can go both
ways.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay, thank you. 2&And it's
the seven-day rule on that summary report?

CHATRMAN GLEIMAN: Sure.

MR. COOQPER: We'll try.

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Thank vyou.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I believe Commissioner

ANN RILEY & ASSQOCIATES, LTD.
Court Reporters
1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014
Washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 842-0034



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

6681
Covington has a guestion or two also.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Good morning, Mr. Harris.
I noticed where in R97-1, you were a witnegg and provided
testimony and information in regard to carrier data systems;
am I correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.,

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I'm assuming you're still
doing mathematical, statistical work for the United States
Postal Service?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: 2And I alsc notice that in
R97-1, you sponsored a Library Reference H-89, which was
statistical systems documentation, and I believe it contains
summary tables giving universe and sample sizes for the city
carrier and the rural carrier data system?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. My first question
would be, could you provide a similar table in hard copy
form as a followup to your appearance here at the Commission
today, or would you be able to identify for me, where it
appears in what you may have already submitted as it relates
tc R2000-17

MR. COOPER: Commissioner, we'll do that.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, Mr. Cooper.

Question two, Mr. Harahush, in the meantime, can you tell me
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how many routes are in the sample of city carrier routesg?

THE WITNESS: In the first three quarters of the
year, there are 1944; in the -- either 1943 or 1944 -- in
the last quarter there are 1944 times -- there are two
additional -- two additional pay periods, so that's --

[Pause.]

THE WITNESS: Well --

[Pause. ]

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Take your time. Right is
better than quick.

THE WITNESS: Yes. I just wanted to get this. In
quarter four there are --

[Pause. ]

THE WITNESS: Yes, there are eight pay periods in
quarter four; there are six pay periods in all the other
quarters. And I didn't bring my calculator along, so it's
1944 times eight over six.

[Pause.]

THE WITNESS: Yes, 2592 in quarter four.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: 1944, first quarter.

THE WITNESS: First three quarters.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And then the last quarter
being the fourth one, is 2592.

Okay, can you do any computation as to how many by

sample rural route, bearing in mind that you just gave me
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that data for the city carrier routes?

THE WITNESS: Rural, I don't know right off the
top of my head.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, we'll be happy to
give you time to get back with us. I guess Mr. Cooper will
include that with anything else.

MR. COOPER: As I'm sure, you'll be looking at the
transcript very carefully to make sure he gets all of his
homework done.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And this is the sample of
the rural routes.

And then there is one last part to that gquestion,
Mr. Harahush. What is the number of routes from which the
samples are drawn?

THE WITNESS: 1I'l11 get you the exact numbers for
that, rather than giving you an approximation.

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, thanks a lot.
That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Followup questions?

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I do have a few.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Please proceed.

FURTHER CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. McKEEVER:

Q Mr. Harahush, I just want to make sure that I'm

clear and the record is clear on some of the questions that
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Commissioners LeBlanc and Goldway asked.

Am I correct that a piece of mail that would be a
parcel as defined in the Domestic Mail Manual could be
counted as a flat for purposes of the c¢city carrier study,
but a parcel for purpcoses of the Postal Service's other data
gystems; is that right?

A I can speak toward carrier cost. It is possible
that a flat could be counted -- I'm sorry, that a parCel
could be counted in a flat.

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Could you get a little
closer to your microphone?

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. it's possible that a
parcel could be counted as a flat. It's possible.

BY MR. McKEEVER:

Q Okay. And I think you agreed with me earlier that
exclusive Parcel Post routes were not included in the city
carrier cost study; is that correct?

A That's correct.

MR. McKEEVER: That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ig there any additional
followup?

[No response.]

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to
redirect. Mr. Cooper, would you like some time?

MR. COCPER: I'd like five minutes.
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You've got it.

[Recess.]

CHATRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper?

MR. COOPER: Yes, I have a few redirect questions.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COQPER:

Q Mr. Harahush, does the CCS database contain
subclass information?

A Yes.

Q Does a Standard A parcel get recorded as Standard
A, regardless of where it's cased?

A Yeg.

Q Doeg a Parcel Post parcel get recorded as Parcel
Post, regardless of where it's cased?

A Yes.

MR. COOPER: I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any recross?

[No respcnse.]

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you for the redirect. It
clarified something in my mind, at least.

If there's no recross, then, Mr. Harahush, that
completes your testimony here today. We appreciate your
appearance and your contributions to our record. We thank
you, and you are excused.

[Witness Harahush excused.]
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That concludes today's hearing.
We'll reconvene on Thursday morning at 9:30, and we will
receive testimony at that time from Postal Service witnesses
Stevensg, Xie, Kay, and Taufique. Thank you very much and
have a nice day.

[Whereupon, at 10:15 a.m., the hearing was
recegsed, to be reconvened on Thursday, May 4, 2000, at 9:30

a.m.]
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